South Grampian DMG Autumn Meeting
to be held at 10am on 5th November 2024 
at Kilry Village Hall 
 
MINUTES 
 
1. Welcome & Introductions
This meeting incorporates the Caenlochan Section 7 autumn meeting, with Nature Scot Chairing agenda item 6.
 
Present:
Doug McAdam (Chair), Victor Clements (Secretary), Jimmy Irvine, Graeme Taylor & Colin McPhail (Nature Scot), Isla Shaw (Bell Ingram/ Scottish Water), Sophie Cade & Kevin Peters (FLS), Colin Maclean & Mike Cottam (CNPA), Angus McNicol (Invercauld Estate), David Rudge (Glenshee), Nick Gibb (Glenisla House), Richard Cooke (ADMG), Isla Martin (Nature Scot Area Officer/ Corrie Fee), Brian Smith (Clova Estate), Iain Robertson (Auldallan)
Apologies
Jamie Gammell (Alrick), Bruce Cooper (Scottish Water Glenhead & Glen Damff), Richard Gledson & Gary Coutts (Balmoral), Chris Walker (Bachnagairn), Bill Mearns (Tulchan), Jason Williamson (Auchavan & Glencally), Mark Mitchell (Bell Ingram/ Scottish Water)

2. Minutes from AGM held May 2024
The minutes of meeting were taken as read, with no amendments.
 
3. Matters Arising
There were no matters arising from minutes.

4. Financial Position
The process of fully transferring the bank account had still to be completed, but online provision should be available from later this week. Invoices for the second part of the year had gone out in September. Current bank balance will be confirmed with minutes, but minimum of £5123.82 in account at moment. There are some outstanding subscriptions still to be received.

5. 2024 Stag Season
FLS had culled over 160 animals at 20th October, with numbers on their ground apparently coming down now, but with numbers beyond their boundaries. There were few stags on the north side of their Glen Prosen property.

Callater had a very good rut and season overall, with 68 animals.

Glenshee had 59 stags. The north wind was unsuitable for the beat, and there was a significant amount of deer sitting on neighbours.

Auldallan had 9 stags, and unknown numbers culled on smaller properties around them, not in DMG. This made it difficult for those in DMG to plan properly.

There were significant numbers of fallow does present just across the A93, although there are now plans to reduce these. There was a small population around Drumderg windfarm.

Clova had 44 stags in one of the best seasons ever in terms of the rut and overall conditions. There were a lot of young stags around, but numbers of mature ones as well.

The working relationship between Nature Scot and FLS at Corrie Fee was working well. Not too many deer in evidence to date.

Glenisla House had a difficult season with weather and issues relating to capacity which were making deer management difficult. Nature Scot offered help as required to deal with this.

Scottish Water were having problems with red deer marauding on tenanted agricultural land, and were currently looking at options to help deal with this.

Overall, most of the private estates present would not be taking any more stags. FLS would shoot as and when appropriate for their objectives.  Both Glenisla House and Auldallan may get a few more on fields to reduce pressure on grazing if that is required.

6. Caenlochan Section 7		     
Chair: Colin McPhail (Nature Scot)
Minutes of June S7 meeting
The minutes of previous meeting were taken as read.

Action points/ matters arising
JI had been circulating deer cull stats and would continue to do this through the season.
Nature Scot had been liaising with Glenisla House with regards to supporting their cull, and would provide input elsewhere where required as well.

The CNPA incentive scheme was still open to applicants, and applicable to the whole SGDMG area. Contact Colin or Mike for details. There had been a lot of interest from the West Grampian DMG area, but very little to take from within SGDMG. However, culls were in line with targets, and there was no suggestion that these would not be met.

JI confirmed provisional targets with Auchavan & Glencally, Tulchan, and a sex breakdown for FLS .

Nature Scot are planning a helicopter count in 2025, to cover the wider SGDMG area, not just the Caenlochan S7 area. Arrangements for this would be confirmed at a subsequent mid- season meeting. Depending on the timing of that, a DMG foot count would not be required.

There was a discussion as to whether the S7 area should be expanded, but with only 6 X signatories present, it was felt that this was not appropriate. Questions from the floor included why Balnaboth had been removed from previous S7 area, and what where the parameters for deciding what the S7 area should be? The current arrangements would need to be reviewed at some point in the near future, perhaps after this coming season and subsequent count to check the current situation.

JI was to provide information on mountain hare licencing, and is still pulling this together. Reducing the impact from hares was important to several Section 7 properties/ DMG members within the S7 area.

Cull 2024/2025 to date
The cull to date was broadly in line with expectations and targets. The stag cull to date was 595, approx 100 animals below target, but a number of properties expected to take more over the winter months, notably FLS, but some of the private estates would also have to control stags coming down on to agricultural land to feed.

The hind target for the S7 area was 768 animals, with c 20% of the cull already completed.

 

Season 2024-25 Hind cull allocation
All S7 properties had agreed their allocations for the season. As previously recorded, Nature Scot were happy to provide support to properties who needed help in achieving their numbers, and would keep track of where numbers were located through the season, so that allocations could be adjusted if required.

There were no unallocated culls this year, with all properties aware of what their contribution was to be from the outset. Nature Scot feel that progress this season to date is good.

Arrangements/ support
As above, Nature Scot has had specific discussions with Glenisla House, but were also available to help others if required.

A mid season meeting would be convened by Nature Scot to discuss progress, and help plan out the rest of the season. Nature Scot to confirm details for this in due course.

Deer count 2025
Nature Scot are planning a spring helicopter count, covering the wider SGDMG area, and include open range to the south of Mount Blair. Wider discussion whether possible to include areas to the north and east, yet to be confirmed. Arrangements for this will be made mid season, and depending on when the count falls, there will be little requirement for a DMG foot count. Any count will not be before mid- January. There were now 3 X main helicopter companies, who had 13 X helicopters between them, so availability was good.

There was a discussion around what time of year to count. People understood the principle and value of having a summer count, but the logistics of doing that were difficult, with deer movement exacerbated by disturbance. Occupancy could be judged by dung counting, but that was a very expensive and involved process. NatureScot to consider dung occupancy options.  

It was agreed that any 2025 count should take place in the late winter or spring. That count does not necessarily have to be a white ground count.





Section 7 AOCB
The following general points that do not fall under the above sub headings were made through the S7 discussion:

If targets were achieved this season, and population models updated, then it could be that a maintenance cull would be c 750 animals at that point, which was a fairly modest total. This would have to be checked via updated models at the time, and verified by a 2025 count.

A number of open hill properties would look to validate recruitment estimates on their own ground in April/ May next year.

The area over which the target density of 10 deer per sq km is sought will have to be adjusted to take account of any land subsequently excluded via woodland creation enclosures or any other reasons, so such areas will have to be quantified, and adjustments made to calculations.
Models and targets therefore need to be flexible to allow for all these factors.

As per commentary below, the DMG would be looking to upgrade , to a deer plan that takes account of everything going forwards, to help inform the discussion around not just Caenlochan, but other issues as well.

Nature Scot hope that this Section 7 will be successful. Success or otherwise going forwards will be informed by:

1 The delivery of target densities
2 Habitat impact assessments against agreed targets, and
3 Appropriate governance within the wider area.

A number of properties question the strategy and ethics of current arrangements, and wanted a better way of doing things beyond the current Section 7 agreement, hence the proposal, below, to review and update deer plan in a way that would give stronger confidence to both members and agency staff going forwards.

7. Updating South Grampian Deer Plan
There was a need for DMG members to be able to look beyond this current S7 process and be able to plan with confidence for the future. At this point, there was little indication of what success at Caenlochan actually looked like, and this made things difficult for all involved. The FLS proposals at Glen Prosen (see below) were more significant if anything, and there were likely to be other woodland creation, peatland restoration, woodland restructuring and other land management changes over the next 5-10 years that would affect deer and their distribution as well.

The suggestion discussed by DMG office bearers is that SGDMG needs a deer management plan covering the next 5-10 years that takes account of all that is going on, or likely to happen in that period, so that members can have a realistic evaluation of opportunities and likely obligations, and be able to plan what deer population could then be maintained around all this. 

The proposal brought forward is that the DMG apply to the Forestry Grant Scheme Collaboration Fund, which can provide up to £10,000 to renew a deer plan for the area, as long as all potential woodland projects are considered as part of the process, along will all other relevant projects and objectives from individual properties.

VC had done this in 4 X other areas. Scottish Forestry were essentially looking for an understanding of what might be possible within a geographic area, and were very flexible as to what projects came out of the process. Properties are inevitably a bit anxious/ suspicious at the outset, but the dynamic created is good. The funding allows up to 40 X days of work to be carried out, and this allows options to be looked at and evaluated. It allows that some options may not be viable, and that some development time might be wasted, or that some people may need a number of discussions around what they might like to do, or what the implications for them might be.

In practical terms, VC would submit an application on behalf of Invercauld estate, who would manage the finances. (The application process requires a property within the area with a current FID number, which can only be supplied by an existing business.) Doug McAdam as Chair would oversee the project. There is no financial obligation on other members, but they do need to submit a short letter to demonstrate support for putting a plan in place. A minimum of four properties is required, but in practice, the DMG should look to get support from as many properties as possible, including all the key S7 properties. A strong application needs as much buy- in as possible, and any key properties missing could potentially undermine any application.

On timelines, if an application could be submitted before the end of 2024, it is likely that a contract would be awarded April/ May 2025, and a draft plan put in place for consideration by members in autumn 2025. That would tie in well with the Caenlochan S7 process coming to an end, and enclosure within Glen Prosen the following year.

Those attending agreed that the DMG should pursue this option, which was also supported by Nature Scot and CNPA.

VC would look to contact all properties for support, going to speak to people as required, with a view to getting the necessary support and submitting an application before end of December. A draft application form and template letter will be circulated to inform people on what is being applied for.

8. Other member changes/ projects
FLS updated the meeting on their proposals for Glenprosen, following extensive survey/ evaluation work in 2024. There were 4 X phases to the work, with deer reductions currently in operation to prepare the way for these.

Phase 0 was securing the boundary fencing on the existing forestry block, and initial riparian fencing had already taken place this summer along the Prosen Water, funded by the Nature Restoration Fund  . This included an area of regeneration, with the rest to be planted.

Phase 1 was scheduled for spring/ summer 2026, and involved fencing the south side of the estate which would then be planted.

Phase 2 was to fence an extensive area on the north side of the property, as soon as practicable after Phase 1. Phases 0-2 would amount to 3300 ha in total being removed from the deer range.

Phase 3, amounting to c 900 ha, would be largely open, but would include a deer fenced boundary to the west to cut down on deer movement in to that area, which would be managed for open ground habitats, some of which would need low deer densities. Within that area, there would be a number of fenced high altitude enclosures, set up to establish a seed source for future montane woodland. The deflection fence is unlikely to happen before 2027, and is dependent on resource being available. It will include wide deer leaps, potentially 30-40 metres wide, to allow any deer getting caught on the wrong side of the fence to escape.
FLS would be looking to have their own full time employee in the glen to provide continuity of oversight and communications, aided by contract help as required.

In general terms, the proposals will remove a very significant area from the deer range, but it is also going to split deer populations within the group. Neighbouring properties will need to be aware of deer getting displaced, and make arrangements for dealing with this so as to avoid problems arising elsewhere. A wider DMG effort will be required to evaluate what is likely to happen, and then take action to deal with this. To he north, FLS also have extensive plans for their woodland area in Glen Doll, a proportion of which will not be possible to fence. Plans for Glen Doll are not as far advanced, with the harvesting schedule still uncertain. Corrie Fee will have an emphasis on deer control as well, which FLS are also undertaking. There may also be other projects emerging on other private estates as well, so the DMG will have to try to evaluate the entirety of all these proposals and what they mean, including Caenlochan which is not far away either, with Glen Prosen already within the S7 area for that. To date, FLS have had several open meetings, and had met with individual neighbours to discuss what they are doing. Predator control is arguably a greater priority for neighbours than other considerations.

The march fence with Clova Estate would require reinforcing an existing stock fence. The estate were anxious that the fence design did not create any deer welfare problems with animals potentially getting caught on it. FLS gave assurances that the design was robust.

Scottish Water had ongoing woodland restructuring and planting plans, and may be using fences to keep deer away from agricultural ground. Their plans would make a significant contribution to what might be possible elsewhere.

There were no management changes or projects brought up by other members present.

9. CNPA Update
The venison/ hind cull incentivization scheme was still open for applications to SGDMG members. It was an informal application process.

CNPA were currently consulting on a potential byelaw to control recreational fires. In summary, there should be no such fires 1st April- end September without express permission of the landowner. Potentially, fines could be imposed by CNPA ranger staff.

The application deadline is coming up shortly (end December) for the Cairngorms 2023 biodiversity enhancement scheme.

The new legislation around heather burning is not yet enacted, with an enactment date yet to be confirmed. Until then, the old muirburn season dates are still in force. There also needs to be a clear methodology set out and consulted on for identifying areas of deer peat which can not be burned. Any licence process is likely to be online, and fairly simple. A map will be required with priority burning areas and areas to be avoided clearly marked.
The new burning season is proposed to be 15th September to end March.

10. Nature Scot Update
The deer consultation earlier this year had 1400 replies from individuals and c 100 from organizations. Land management interests largely against proposals, other interests largely in favour.

A bill will be getting drafted at the moment, with a view to this being debated in parliament later in the spring.

11. ADMG Update
The ADMG autumn 2024 report had been distributed with agenda.

Upcoming legislation is likely to be presented as part of a wider natural environment bill. The problem with this will be that deer elements may not get the time that they need. It is also likely that the timeline for any bill will get compressed against an upcoming Scottish Parliament election in 2026. Also, as with previous bills, they are always subject to last minute amendments, which can completely change the nature of what was intended or debated in the first place. The whole process is extremely weak, and very frustrating for all those involved with it.


12. AOCB
There was no other competent business.

Date of next meeting
As discussed, Nature Scot will convene a mid season meeting, possibly online, to verify position at that point, and to organize any additional resource in the second part of the hind season, as may be required.

The next DMG/ Caenlochan Section 7 meeting will take place on Tuesday 8th April 2025, 10am Kilry Hall.
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